Unapproved Minutes

These are the Unapproved Minutes of the September 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting was called to order by Board President, Dale Herrick, at 7:01 p.m. Directors present were: John Boccuzzi, Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Brian Onessimo (Vice President), Dale Herrick (President), Warren Johnson, Cori-Lynn Webber (Secretary), Glenn Brand and Susan Atwater Diane Bernier appeared after the meeting began. Directors absent were Andrew Lattimer (Treasurer).  At the end of the meeting, Director Boccuzzi stated that Director Dianne Timpson had resigned and should be removed from the list of Directors at this time.  Mr. Jeff Byers of Elite Property Management, LLC appeared and was present until 9:10 p.m.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: the Minutes for the August 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed.  
· Director Atwater asked that on page 10 of the Unapproved Minutes in Section 7b, comments attributed to her in the last three lines be deleted.
MOTION:  Director Webber made a motion seconded by Director Sikora to accept the minutes as amended.  Motion passed with Director Johnson voting no.
3. TREASURER’S REPORT: In Director Lattimer’s absence, his report was read into the record by the Secretary as follows:

Cash is at approximately at $28,000 with accounts payable of approximately $75,000 – This concerns me [Director Lattimer] a lot. How do we have such high payables with so little cash?
Money continues to be put into the Reserve Account when some Councils are running at a loss. Although Jeff at the last meeting indicated that they had cash in their account, per Michele there is only one Operating Account so that was an untrue statement.  If a Council is not able to put cash into reserves as it brings them to a loss, the cash should stay in the Operating Account. This should be done immediately in order to cover the payables.
Net Income to date is $5,478.
Director Lattimer’s emails posed a “couple of questions for Jeff”:
1. Why is the management fee higher than the budget YTD?
2. Why have the pool expenses already exceeded the budget for the year of $11,800?
3. Per Michele, the auditor was making changes to the statements.  As previously requested, how does this affect the tax return already filed?
The Property Manager’s response to the questions posed was that bills come in and are processed and paid as they are received.  As of the meeting, Community has no outstanding bills. The actual balance is a timing issue. The Reserve Account is treated as any other bill that has to be paid and is paid on a regular basis. In the Property Manager’s view, payment into the Reserves is just like paying any other bill, since the Board passed the budget for 2013 which calls for paying out money into the Reserves. Since the Community has only one account, and bills are paid out of that account, there is no deficit running for each “account”. The Property Manager explained that even though there is one checkbook every item has a code and there is a ledger sheet for each Council with all bills and income being coded.  Each deposit and/or payable is accounted for in Elite’s accounting process to ensure that each Council’s expenses and income are tallied correctly.  

MOTION:  Director Herrick made a motion, seconded by Director Sikora to accept the Treasurer’s Report. Motion passed unanimously. 
4. UNIT OWNERS FORUM:
Bonnie Farmer:  Asked that the Board address her concerns that the Unit Owner’s Forum comes up too early in the meeting for the Homeowners to comment on items being discussed at the Board meeting. She requests that it be moved until later in the meeting so that Homeowners can comment on what actually happens not on what they guess will happen. It would be her preference to have the Unit Owners forum after old business.
Director Herrick explained that this had been discussed at previous meeting(s).  The move to the current place on the agenda was due to complaints that the Board votes and people have no input on what they are voting on. 
MOTION:  Director Herrick made a motion, seconded by Director Sikora to move Unit Owners Forum to after Old Business to initiate discussion on the issues raised by Ms. Farmer.  The motion failed with one abstention and the rest of the Directors being opposed after discussion on the motion.
Director Webber suggested that we allowed two Unit Owner Forums; one at the beginning and one at the end of the meetings but that people are not allowed to speak twice.  Director Herrick does not feel that’s a good option. Director Boccuzzi noted that whatever we decide he thinks people’s opinions are important to the Board’s decision-making process and he appreciates those who show up and participate in the meeting process.  Director Johnson stated that 5 out of the 11 pages of the last month’s meeting were Unit Owners Forum. While he acknowledges that the Board represents the homeowners, he feels the Unit Owners Forum should not be dominating the meetings which it seems to be doing. He too agrees that only one Unit Owner’s Forum is appropriate during the course of a meeting.  Director Bernier doesn’t feel that two Unit Owner Forums are needed.

MOTION:  Director Herrick then made a motion, seconded by Director Atwater to move the Unit Owner’s Forum to after the Property Manager’s Report.  Director Herrick feels this will give people more time to understand the issues to be discussed. The motion passed 5 to 4 with Director Raupach, Director Johnson, Director Webber and Director Sikora opposed and Director Brand abstaining.

Bob Choinnaire:  Feels that the community should use a different auditor next year. In the business world it has been Mr. Choinnaire’s observation that you don’t use the same auditor each year, in order to ensure accuracy.

Peter DeBisschop: After listening to the discussion regarding Unit Owners Forum, Mr. DeBisschop requested that the agenda be made more specific to assist Unit Owners in preparing their comments for the meeting.  He gave as an example when the Agenda says “Boundaries” what exactly are we discussing about the boundaries? Has the attorney responded? Will there be a vote to move this issue forward?  Perhaps if the agenda was clearer, Unit Owners forum later in the evening might not be needed.  Mr. DeBisschop stated it is impossible to know what’s going to happen with the Agendas that we usually see.
Director Herrick stated that he would have notified everyone on the Agenda if there was going to be a vote on anything. He also stated that as he gives the items for the Agenda to the Property Manager, he will take more time and include more detail in the Agenda so that the Unit Owners can have a better idea of what will be discussed during the meeting that evening.

Deborah Giampolo: She expressed her concern that we are dipping into Reserves for items that were not reserved for - for example, the entryway on Walden Meadow Road. She also requested an explanation as to why the landscaping costs are skyrocketing.  She agreed that moving Unit Owner’s Forum or a more detailed Agenda would assist the Unit Owners. 
Rao Yalamanchili: Asked again about a Language Club which he wants to hold in the Meeting House.  (As a reminder - they would use the meeting house monthly and teach different types of languages).  This club will be formed by and follow-up using the usual processes by Club.  He also wanted to express his feeling that the budget should not increase in any way unless and until there is a Declaration change.  

Roland Bernier:  Wanted to thank Peter DeBisschop for the Meeting House makeover and coordination as well as all the work he did himself. He was joined by Director Herrick who also thank Peter and his group of volunteers for the work they did on the Meeting House. Director Herrick took this further thank you to all volunteers in the community for their time and efforts.
Ruth Johnson;  Reported the Dog and Bike Fair was great.
5. Property Managers Report:  Mr. Byers indicated that he has done his regular walk throughs and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. 

The Property Manager reported that we got $5000 from the McCue Mortgage on the insurance deductible for the loss at its property on Last Leaf Circle.
Property Manager reported that the law has changed on foreclosures and that notification to the mortgage company is now necessary. There will be a first notice and then a second notice. The second letter needs a warning of consequences of the additional fee(s) that will be incurred to two new notice provisions.

Regarding payment of bills discussed earlier in the meeting, the Property Manager reported that all monies left at the end of the year are transferred into Reserves.  The only Council that was running a deficit was the Townhomes; however the insurance claim money came in which places the Townhomes in the black as well. Property Manager reported that the community has enough cash to cover all bills that are due or coming due and that overall the community is doing quite well. It is also the Property Manager’s position that we are different than a household and we want to spend every penny that we budget for. He feels that we should budget as close as possible to what we actually intend to spend and what we need. Property Manager will answer additional questions from the Treasurer as they are posed.

As far as the pool budgeting, expenses for running the pool in 2013 were more than budgeted because the Board requested that the pool be opened two weeks earlier so that we avoided a problem with opening as had happened the year before. Because of this, there were two extra weeks of payment for the opening and care of the pool.

Director Webber asked that the Property Manager give an explanation for each and every line item that would allow someone who is unfamiliar with Walden Woods’ day-to-day operations to understand the nature of and reason for the expenditure listed.

Property Manager requested authority to have some tree work done using funds from the 2013 budget set aside for tree work. He presented the Board with quotes from Evergreen Tree Service. The 2013 budget calls for $5500 in tree work, there’s $3660 left. He recommends that the community remove 3 dying trees On the Green in front of the Meeting House, replacing them with new Maple trees.
Director Brand wanted to know why the trees died and wondered if there’s anything causing it, for example: the lawn service weed whacking the trees or some type of pest. These trees aren’t very old in his opinion and he feels they shouldn’t be dying. The Property Manager stated that these Maple trees are over 15 years old and it’s not surprising to him that they are dying. He recommends that we mulch circle these trees to avoid any damage from future lawn service items.  He is not aware as to why they had died because he didn’t ask the estimator.
It was Director Webber’s opinion that we should know why they died before we decide to replace them with the same type of tree(e.g. more Maple trees). If it is a pest of some sort we should choose some different type of tree and if they only last 15 years perhaps we need to use something besides a Maple tree. 

MOTION:  Director Johnson made a motion, seconded by Director Bernier that the Board spend $3335.60 to replace the three dying maple trees on the Green with three caliper maple trees, after removal of the dead trees and grinding down the stumps; so long as the provider also mulches around the trees.  The motion passed unanimously.

Director Herrick stated that an arborist should be looking at the property for all the different Councils and the Conservancy, so that the Community can understand the amount of tree work that will need to be done over the next couple of years.  The Property Manager reported he has already begun this process with an arborist at Evergreen.
Director Onessimo asked if it is possible to find out why the trees are dead and suggested that the Property Manager discuss whether using Maples again is appropriate or whether we should use some other tree.
Director Webber asked whether or not we’re getting three quotes for the rest of the tree work or the arborist opinion.  Mr. Byers said no, he had not sought additional quotes however he could. He feels however that this particular work should be done now.

On other budget items, Director Webber pointed out with respect to the numbers on the Budget, this budget also takes $2.47 per unit per month out of the Conservancy and places that into the Council budgets for all units except Woodmoor. Mr. Byers stated that he believed this was supposed to be carried over from the vote of last year’s Board and that’s why he did it again in this budget. These numbers were based on management contract percentages provided by Elite. Mr. Byers of course did not have those percentages with him or the changes in the percentages that have occurred.  He believes they are 22 duplexes, 22 townhomes, 2 each Ridge and Woodmoor, 12 Village, 42 Conservancy, but is not sure. In the previous percentage from last year there was nothing attributed to Woodmoor.
Director Onessimo requested that the Property Manager forwarded the actual percentages and changes in the percentages to the Board. Director Herrick stated that he feels this process has been as fair as possible. 
MOTION:  Director Herrick made a motion, seconded by Director Atwater that the current percentage of management fees should be added to the line item of “Management Fees” for each budget, thus creating the same subtractions as were made in last year’s budget.  The motion passed with Director Webber opposed. 
6. OLD BUSINESS:
a. Boundaries:  Director Herrick informed everyone that attorney Pearlstein has not yet responded to the request for a draft amendment to the declaration. 
b. Landscaping/Snow Removal Quotes:  The landscape and snow removal quotes are pending, with Mr. Byers understanding that he is to present the Board those numbers in December to be discussed at the January 2014 meeting by the Board at that time.
7. NEW BUSINESS:
a. Volunteer Acknowledgement:  There was a request by Director Brand that the Board consider a way to compensate or at least acknowledge Mr. DeBisschop for his numerous contributions to the community.  Director Atwater agreed and felt that the Board should allocate money to reward those who contribute their time to the community. Director Johnson felt that it would be too hard to choose. Director Brand suggested that we reinstitute the volunteer party which prior President Barry Towers used to host. Director Webber pointed out that Mr. DeBisschop has in the past requested that the Board not acknowledge his volunteerism and that he would likely not be pleased by the Board emphasizing that. Mr. DeBisschop who was present confirmed that he would prefer not to receive an acknowledgment.
b. CWD Developers/Building Plans:  

MOTION:  Director Boccuzzi made a motion, seconded by Director Brand that the Board write to CWD, the developers of parcel C, and ask that they provide the Board with construction plans and specifications for the Townhomes and Duplex Councils.   The motion passed unanimously. 
The Property Manager was instructed to send that letter. Director Boccuzzi has requested this previously from agents of CWD and has not yet received the plans. He feels that we need this in case there is a catastrophe and that we need to rebuild any part or portion of the community.  Director Johnson stated that there should be plans in the Land Records. He is sure that the plans exist for the Village and Woodmoor.  Director Boccuzzi stated that he has gone to the Building Departments and requested copies of the plans and they do not have it.
c. Language Club:  This was brought up by a homeowner during Unit Owner’s Forum. Director Brand wanted to know whether there would be a certified language instructor.  For example the Yoga club has a certified instructor who is paid by the fees the Homeowner’s pay to attend.   He also inquired whether there was some formal description of the class.  Director Herrick pointed out that a format for descriptions of the class can be put together once the details of the club are put out to the community. Director Sikora thought that we had rejected this proposal.  It was clarified that the request to use the Meeting House weekly for a dedicated class in one language has now been changed into a monthly club for various languages. Director Atwater feels this is a great idea if it’s going to be held monthly.  Director Boccuzzi wanted to point out that it will not be held on the weekends unless some last-minute approval by the Meeting House Committee. 
MOTION:  Director Atwater made a motion, seconded by Director Herrick that the Board approve the monthly Language Club.  The motion passed with Director Raupach abstaining.
d. Director Onessimo made a proposal that the Board consider and think about the following:
If we assume the boundaries will be set by the pending Declaration Amendment, Director Onessimo proposes that we look at equal representation for each Council on the Board that is created in the new Declaration so that each Council has an equal vote. As we change the Declaration to adjust the boundaries, he feels the Board should also make a change to the Community documents that makes representation on the Board which runs the community more fair. He proposes that the Board accept or at least think about allocating an equal number of votes to each Council.

This proposal generated an enormous amount of discussion. Director Sikora feels that a Council with fewer people should not have an equal vote with Councils with more Unit Owners.  Director Raupach agrees with Director Sikora; she feels this dissension is new among the Board and she does not feel equal votes are appropriate given the numbers of unit owners in each council. Director Herrick stated that he could never vote for such a proposal. Director Onessimo stated that the Conservancy is 336 unit owners with an equal interest, why should those with larger Councils get larger vote if the interests of each unit owner are equal.  He suggested that it’s clear based upon the Minutes and the occurrences over the last couple of years that some Unit Owners feel they are being ganged up on and this would be one way to deal with that. Director Johnson stated he believes most of the Board Members act in the best interests of the community, over the years the Village has overpaid for many things and has not complained.  He does not feel it is fair to give smaller Councils a disproportionate share of the vote. 
8. COMMITTEE REPORTS:
a. Environmental Committee: Report was given by Director Brand.  Reported that his committee is down to two members. They have cleared out the weeds and overgrowth on the Last Leaf side of the paths and removed debris from the trails. They are following up with Russo regarding the poison ivy spraying. They remove the metal signposts replaced with more rustic wooden posts and repaired signs that required it. He noted that a picnic table was donated which has been placed near the vernal pond for trail users use. They will watch the path for trail trash buildup and remove the picnic table if needed.  Pond levels are good now and most of the pruning and weed whacking has been done. The Property Manager has ordered a “danger” spillway sign to be placed by the pond.
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported his committee discussed working on a project to push use of electronic delivery for legal notices door to door.  They have decided that is not an appropriate use of their limited resources. They hope the Welcome Committee will continue to convince new homeowners to accept electronic notices. They are looking at the website to refresh it. They are also looking into a telecom system for the Meeting House.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop wanted to thank those who volunteered their time including Mark Furnins, Diane and Roland Bernier, Barry Towers, Alana Herrick, and Kathy DeBisschop. There is still more to paint at the Meeting House (including in the kitchen and bathrooms). The Meeting House is rented once in October once in November and December.  The community has numerous events planned.
d. Social Committee:  Roland Bernier reported that the Dog and Bike Fair was a tremendous success. The dog portion was much more attended than the bike so next year they may amend how they do the event. It was excellent vendor participation. He thanks Tom Schuck for his efforts in putting this together. Director Atwater inquired as to whether or not there were non-Walden Woods people attending. Director Bernier said it’s impossible to tell. It was noted that the Reminder News wrote up this event. There is an upcoming movie night and the Food and Clothing Drive is occurring on October 5th.  Roland reminded the attendees that there is a Chariots of Hope Dinner to collect charitable donations on October 20th, 2013, that Joyce Armstrong has invited everyone to attend perhaps together as a group from the Community. Director Webber requested an accounting of the money spent by the Social Committee over the 2013 calendar year which Director Bernier said he could easily forward. 
e. Welcome Committee:  Ruth Johnson reported one new welcome letter sent, one visit occurred in Woodmoor, and there are 3 visits pending.  There are 10 empty CWD rental properties empty due to turnover so she expects her committee to remain very busy.
f. Standards Committee : Director Sikora reported four AAI’s; one repaint, one storm door which was rejected as nonconforming, one furnace replacement approved and a porch rehab finished.
g. Garden:  Director Bernier reported that October 19th the Harvest Dinner and cleanup weekend will be picked.  She wanted to know if in 2014 will the Board take the Garden Committee off the agenda since it is now privately financed? Both Director Herrick and Atwater felt should be kept on to generate interest in the garden.
h. Document:  Peter DeBisschop reported that his committee’s work is on hold until next year given the Board’s vote on tabling this work until next year.

MOTION:  The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m. by Motion of Director Bernier and seconded by Director Atwater.  The motion passed unanimously.  








Respectfully Submitted,








Cori-Lynn S. Webber, Board Secretary

WHEREUPON THE BOARD WENT INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION
ACTION ITEMS:  This list is not complete given lack of time by the Secretary.  
1. In August the Board voted to table discussion on the amended calendar to the September meeting, this was not on the September Agenda and should be place on the October Agenda under “Old Business”. 
2. Director Onessimo requested that the Property Manager forwarded the actual percentages and changes in the percentages to the Board. (For management fee adjustment)

3. The Property Manager was instructed to send a letter from the Board to CWD, the developers of parcel C, and ask that they provide the Board with construction plans and specifications for the Townhomes and Duplex Councils.  
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